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April 18, 2016      
 
[By Electronic Mail and Regular Mail] 
 
David Hanifin 
Senior Loan Officer 
Massachusetts Housing Partnership 
160 Federal Street 
Boston, MA 02110 
 
  
RE:  Chapter 40B Comprehensive Permit Project Eligibility Application/Site Approval 
 

 Location:   1615 Beacon Street, Newton, MA 02468 
 Number of Proposed Units: 24  
 Subsidizing Agency:   Massachusetts Housing Partnership (MHP)  
 Applicant:   1615 Beacon, LLC 
 
Dear Mr. Hanifin:  
 
The Department of Planning and Development, on behalf of the City of Newton, appreciates 
the opportunity to comment on the Project Eligibility/Site Approval application recently 
submitted by 1615 Beacon, LLC (the “Applicant”) for 1615 Beacon Street, Newton, MA 02468 
(the “Project”). The Applicant is seeking Massachusetts Housing Partnership’s (“MHP”) 
permanent rental financing for the Project.  This letter constitutes the City’s response to your 
letter addressed to Mayor Warren, dated April 19, 2016, seeking comments regarding the 
Project.  
 
Written comments received by the Planning and Development Department (the “Department”) 
from interested parties are attached (Attachment A); these comments have informed the City’s 
response.  As you will note, there has been an overwhelming response from the neighborhood 
on this project, with over 350 emails and letters received.  The Applicant has been encouraged 
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to engage the neighborhood directly by holding a community meeting to solicit feedback on the 
proposed project but so far has declined.   

 
Newton has a longstanding commitment to the creation of fair, affordable and equitable 
housing opportunities in our City and announced a goal to add at least 800 more affordable 
units by 2021, so that ten percent of our housing stock is affordable.  In an effort to meet this 
goal the City is about to complete a City-wide Housing Strategy.  The Housing Strategy will 
identify housing development goals and provide Newton with a clear set of actions that will 
allow us to advance those goals.  It is anticipated that action items will include policy and 
financing recommendations as well as specific locations for new development. Newton has also 
partnered with the Dukakis Center to understand the demographic trends and projections for 
the City.  We want to ensure that the housing stock meets the needs of the community both 
now and well into the future. 
 
Nevertheless, Newton has recently asserted that it has met the 1.5% general land area 
minimum pursuant to Chapter 40B.  However, although we believe we have met the general 
land area minimum, we continue to welcome additional infill housing opportunities that are the 
right fit for the right place. To ensure such projects represent a good fit for the City and the 
respective neighborhood in which they are looking to develop, the City strongly encourages 
careful siting, design, and project programming. Overall, Newton supports increasing the 
diversity and supply of housing, especially affordable housing, and through the Newton 
Comprehensive Plan, adopted in 2007, has a goal of encouraging “Residential development that 
is well located in relationship to transportation, schools, commercial services, large employers, 
and existing patterns of residential type and character.”1  Additionally, the objectives of the 
City’s Consolidated Plan, including fair housing, have been considered in this review. 
 
Site Plan Review 

The regulation for a Comprehensive Permit 
under M.G.L. Chapter 40B states that the 
Subsidizing Agency determine whether “the 
conceptual project design is generally 
appropriate for the site on which it is 
located, taking into consideration factors 
that may include proposed use, conceptual 
site plan and building massing, topography, 
environmental resources, and integration 
into existing development patterns.”2  

                                                           
1 Newton Comprehensive Plan, 2007. Page 5-14 
2 (760 CMR 56.04(4)(c)) 
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Overall the Planning Department is supportive of the concept of multi-family housing at 1615 
Beacon Street and agrees that the site is generally appropriate for residential development.  
The site is well located with respect to transportation, schools, and commercial services.  We 
also applaud the Applicant for preserving and restoring the existing historic portion of the 
residence on the site.   
 
However, the Department has several concerns about the Project and believes that the 
conceptual project design is not appropriate for the site.  The site is the remaining parcel of 
what was once a 93-acre farmstead that was divided over time to make up much of the current 
village of Waban, and is associated with a number of the area’s early establishing families.  
Today, the remainder of the site includes the original farmstead house which is an important 
landmark located in the center of this village, across from the village library and other 
historically significant buildings that make up the commercial core of Waban.  The site is listed 
on the National Register of Historic Places and has been designated a Newton Local Landmark.  
Due to the significant impact that a new multi-family building will have on this relatively small 
site (31,000 square feet) the City feels that it is imperative that the project be reviewed by the 
Massachusetts Historical Commission (“MHC”) prior to filing with the Newton Zoning Board of 
Appeals (the “ZBA”).  The Planning Department is concerned that the project as currently 
proposed will have an overwhelming and adverse impact on the existing historic structure and 
site and does not believe that the project will be approved by either the MHC or the City’s ZBA 
due to this concern.  We therefore request that MHP make it a condition of the PEL that the 
Applicant file a Project Notification Form with MHC prior to filing with the ZBA so that the ZBA 
does not waste time reviewing a project with a fundamentally flawed site plan.  Early 
consultation with MHC and/or further consultation with the Newton Historical Commission and 
city staff would likely result in a request to move the existing farmhouse closer to the 
intersection of Beacon and Windsor Road so that this structure is more prominently featured 
on the site and allows for more breathing room between the two buildings.  Placing the 
driveway and parking behind the historic structure rather than in front of the building will also 
help to minimize negative impacts on this site.   
 
We also strongly believe the height and overall mass of the proposed new building is not in 
keeping with and significantly detracts from the existing farmhouse and site.  This concern is 
the most prominent issue raised by the more than 350 residents that have submitted 
comments regarding the proposed project.  As proposed, the 23 unit apartment building wraps 
around the historic structure on two sides with as little as 10 feet between the two buildings.  
The existing structure is further diminished by the height of the proposed new building which is 
almost ten feet taller than the existing structure.  Although the lot has been reduced in size 
over the years there is currently enough open land on the site to provide an appropriate setting 
to preserve the historic context of the property.  Farmhouses by nature are surrounded by 
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open space and there is no open space left on the lot as proposed under the conceptual project 
design, therefore derogating from the historic nature of this site.   
 
Another concern is that the proposed new driveways exiting onto Windsor Road will eliminate 
at least three to four parking stalls, which are vital to the commercial village. Site lines for 
pedestrians and cars exiting the garage as well as the proposed setbacks are also a concern.  
The proposed new structure is less than 10 feet off of Windsor Road and presents as four 
stories (including the garage level) across the street from the closest residential abutter at 24 
Windsor Road, where current dimensional controls would require a front setback of at least 25 
feet and no more than 2.5 stories.  The building is also hard up against the property line shared 
with the Windsor Club, a neighborhood social club with extensive outdoor recreational space, 
with a proposed setback of only 5 feet where at least 15 feet would be more appropriate.   
 
The Planning Department notes that the proposed sizes of the units are very large for the 
market and that the Applicant is targeting rents at the highest end of the market place.   
 
Finally, the Planning Department requests that should this project move forward, the Applicant 
submit a traffic study that addresses the impact of additional vehicle trips on pedestrian and 
vehicular safety at the site and at the intersection of Beacon and Windsor Road. 
 
Summary 

The Planning Department believes that changes to the site plan that result in a reduction to the 
mass of the proposed new structure, increases in setbacks, a reduction in the height, as well as 
increased distance between the two structures and the elimination of parking in front of the 
existing historic building would result in a site plan that would be approvable by both MHC and 
the Newton ZBA.  The Planning Department is readily willing to work with the Applicant on a 
project at the proposed location that is both respectful of the history of the site and diversifies 
the City’s housing stock.  We look forward to partnering with Mass Housing and the Applicant 
to shape a project that is economically feasible for the development team and whose project 
design is appropriate for the site. 
 
Please do not to hesitate to contact me if you have any questions about the contents of this 
letter.  
 
Sincerely,   

 
James Freas 
Acting Director, Planning and Development Department  
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Cc: Mayor Setti D. Warren 
 Applicant 
 City Councilor John Rice 
 City Councilor Brian E. Yates  
 City Councilor Deborah Crossley 
 City Councilor Richard Blazar 
  
 
 
Attachments: 
 

ATTACHMENT A: Comment Letters Received to Date 
































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































	Comments to MassHousing
	20160518144149934
	20160518144630500
	20160518144714706
	20160518145428964
	20160518145843354

